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Minutes of the 2015 Annual General Meeting


Held at Crawley Green Social Club, Luton, Thursday 12th November 2015
The Chairman, Stuart Harries opened the meeting at 1945 and welcomed those present, 67 members and M Shaw, a representative from the Alzheimer’s Society.
2. Apologies

Apologies were given for L Webb, E Davies, S Read, H Krajczewska, C Green, P Croall, C Mclaren, T Darby, B Green, N Cox and L Doyle
3. Previous Minutes

There were no matters arising from the Minutes of 2014, accepted as true record.  Proposed by T Green and seconded by H Morris.
4. Chairman’s Report

It is my great privilege to address you as Chairman for what will be the last time. After five years in this position, it is time to hand over the reins, and allow someone else to take over. I would like to think that the club has moved forward in the last five years, but it can only do so by changing to adapt to the needs and wants of its members, and new ideas and enthusiasm are required to push this forward.

I would not be in the fortunate position of sitting here as chairman without a lot of support and assistance, and I think that this is an appropriate time to express my thanks. Both personally and on behalf of the club I should like to thank Kim Caddy, Thom Darby, Dave Debnam, Lynn Doyle, Zena Ellis, Chris Green, Helen Morris, Mark Sains, Nathan Scott and  Andy Ward for all of their efforts on the committee, and I hope that the next Chairman enjoys the same support and assistance from their committee.

I am – as ever – extremely grateful to our team of coaches, who very often are also the first point of contact with the club. The annual Beginner’s Course was once again a resounding success. Further, over the last year the attendance at the Thursday night speedwork sessions has noticeably increased, and we have also seen a return to the Tuesday night track sessions at Stockwood Park.

Thank you too to Martin Mitchell, our resident physiotherapist, for all of your help and assistance.

I am proud to say that once again it has been a successful year for Stopsley Striders, and our Club Captain’s report will detail the many running feats that club members have achieved, including first races, personal bests and championship victories. 

Since the last AGM we have seen the two runnings of the Love Luton Half Marathon, a race which has been soundly supported by members of the club. Hopefully, our local race will continue to improve, and to attract more and more interest. 

The club also made a strong showing at the South of England Cross Country Championships in Brighton, the National Cross Country Championships at Parliament Hills, and again arranged transport to the Virgin London Marathon for runners and spectators alike. 

We shouldn’t forget that there are many other marathons, and it has been good to see the variety of finisher’s t-shirts and race medals that have been on display. As the London Marathon gets harder to enter, please do consider looking further afield.

The club also been promoting our various achievements in the local press, and now has a noticeable presence on social media. The club website also continues to update and inform members, and the message board provides a well-used forum for advice and suggestions. 

Membership has remained constant, and welcoming a new member to the club has become a regular part of the pre-run notices. It is a tribute to everyone present that anyone stepping through the door for the first time can expect a warm and friendly welcome. 

We are all capable of running on our own, and on many occasions do. However, we belong to a club in order to run together, and for many reasons. An element of competition is healthy, and encourages improvement – we have all experienced the elation of having run further or faster than we thought we could, because we had the encouragement of a club mate.

However, club runs should not be just about speed – if your sole aim on a Monday or Thursday is to stand upon your imaginary podium, receiving your make-believe medal, then I fear that you’re missing out. We also pride ourselves on being a social and friendly club. So, even if just the once, why not try crossing the room to join a different group? Run with them, at their pace, and see where they go. You will probably learn something, and you’ll definitely enjoy it. 

The coming year provides a great many opportunities for all of us in Stopsley Striders, and I wish you all every success in whatever you choose to do. For the final time, enjoy all of your runs, and be safe.
5. Treasurer’s Report

C Green supplied the accounts for the year, and S Harries indicated that the auditor has stood down from his role, but as the rules did not require the accounts to be audited, this did not affect the accounts in anyway. There were no queries about the accounts.
M Sains stated that the club membership fees would remain the same for 2016, but that the UKA affiliation fee was increased to £13.
6. Captains’ Report – 2014–2015
What a year it has been and it’s at this time that I frantically search through past race results and try to remember some of the outstanding achievements we have achieved as individuals and indeed as a club.

NOVEMBER

So let’s kick off with casting your minds back to November last year. November very much continued where October left off and the PB’s kept coming. The rumours of a ParkRun starting in Luton started to become a reality but until it did Striders continued to visit other local ParkRuns like St Albans, Bedford and Milton Keynes to name but a few.

The Dirt half marathon was a popular choice amongst our fellow Striders and although not a PB course it always guarantees a lot of fun and mud!

November, much like this year also saw the second and third fixtures in the cross country season. 28 Striders made the journey to Wootton. Our scorers finished well in the race and we started to see what was to be a great ongoing battle between Gez and Pat which would keep us amused for the remainder of the season. Both the ladies and the men finished well and we moved from 8th to 7th overall in the standings.

Next up we travelled to Wing for the third event and that …. Erm… river did not deter us as we had 40 Striders turn up. Another successful outing meant we retained our mid-table position of 7th after three events.

SOTM for November was awarded to Geri Tate. Since joining the club Geri has been an enthusiastic and motivational character for the club and her PB’s in recent marathons shows she isn’t a bad runner either! She finally received the trophy for that in October … this year!

DECEMBER

December was a relatively quiet time for our Striders. Perhaps the festive spirit had set in early or people were simply enjoying a very well earned rest after a hard year of running.

That said there was still a pre-Christmas Cross country to get out of the way. 31 Striders travelled the short journey to Standalone Farm to take on the 4th event in the league. All striders ran well and the team remained strong in 7th position closing in on 6th place.

The usual festive races took place with multiple ParkRuns, Pirton 5km and the Buntingford 10 all being visited by Striders.

JANUARY

A month heavily dominated with Cross country events. First up we had the Beds County championships held in High Wycombe. A grey and miserable day greeted all runners as they tackled the 11km or 8km course. Once again, superb effort by all Striders with plaudits to the Men’s Senior team for finishing 5th overall. However the Vets did even better by finishing 3rd overall in the county. It doesn’t stop there. The Vet 60’s went straight to the top and finished in 1st place overall in the county. A superb day out met with some fantastic results and some colourful language from the one and only Mr Lamont.  

The following week was the final league fixture in the three counties cross country season. The venue was a bright a crisp Dunstable Downs. With 7th place secured our Striders were pushing for that 6th place ahead of the race. Again a superb number of Striders turned out for the event and we were rewarded with taking 6th place overall from Team East Haddon.

As I said, the month was dominated by Cross country and the final weekend in January saw the Southern Cross country championships take place in Brighton. This was a superb event and great team spirit started as soon as we set foot on the bus in Luton. It was a bright winter’s morning and the quality on show at the event was apparent immediately. Special mention to Liz Davies who was the only Lady from Striders to tackle the event and took on a tough 8km course.

The Men’s race was next and with 11km to face I personally would have much preferred the ladies 8km course, particularly going up the long 1 mile hill for the third time! A few expletives were heard on the way up there! We all had a great race and more importantly a superb team day out. The quality on the day meant that we finished in 49th out of 55 teams with local rivals Ampthill & Flitwick flyers finishing in 40th place. Standards were indeed high!

FEBRUARY

With many of our Striders starting to focus on longer runs and marathon plans we saw the length of races increase. 

Striders took part in events such as the Watford half marathon, The Bramley 20 and the Baldock beast to name a few. These longer events where of course peppered by a healthy spattering of shorter events with a good winters training yielding some great 5km and 10km PB’s. Welwyn 10k being a popular choice for a post valentine’s day run. 

The final cross country event took part at the very end of February. Parliament hill was the venue this year. Unfortunately our ladies didn’t fancy it but I’m sure that will change this year! We did put a strong men’s team out for the event and as the starter’s horn sounded the immense charge up the first hill was overwhelming. I don’t think I have ever seen as much mud in one place before in my life. The team ran well and in one runners case even ran the soles of his shoes off. Again, the quality of the field was tremendously high but we did beat a good few of our local Cross country rivals.

Lee Murphy had a great month of running and achieved numerous PB’s. He had also been our lead man in many of our cross country events, and due to that was awarded SOTM.

MARCH
With Cross country now behind us the weather seemed to instantly improve. The evenings and mornings started to hold the light a little more and spring was welcomed with the news that the Luton ParkRun was going to become a reality. The driving force behind this was undoubtedly the passion and drive of Kate Neale. 

Again with marathons approaching ever closer the number of longer runs increased. With visits to races like the Grindlesford 21, Milton Keynes Full and Half marathons, Finchley 20, Ashridge Boundary run, Silverstone half, Welwyn Half, Gade Valley 20 and the Chiltern Canter being popular with our striders. I think it would be fair to suggest that over the space of just a few weekends we had covered a lot of miles! If only we had Strava’d it all!

In a month of great running the SOTM was awarded to both Gez Fallon and Simon Norris for their continual running improvements and PBs.

APRIL

April is always a busy month as many Striders reached the pinnacle of their training and completed a spring marathon. Striders ran in the famous 26.2 in Paris in early April, and of course in London towards the end of the month. Also included in the marathon role call is Edinburgh, Dusseldorf, Brighton and Foulmead.

Away from the marathons the Sandy 10 was as popular as ever and of course we saw the launch of the Luton ParkRun on the 18th April which attracted a flood of red and black. Flitwick 10k also proved a popular outing providing a fair few unexpected PB’s.

For a few of us the Triathlon season also got underway and Andy Ward was the first to dip his toe with a Sprint triathlon in Bedford. Too cold for me!

Once again SOTM was a tough call. Mark Layzell, Pat Blessing and Derek Christopher earned the award this month for their continual improvements in running.

MAY

With summer in full swing (allegedly) the Luton ParkRun continued to be a popular hunting ground for the 4.8km PB as over 35 different striders attempted the course in its first month.

Another month and another MK Marathon and MK half marathon attracted a number of Striders. Mixed results on the day as any chances of PB’s in the half were rapidly lost with a very busy start. Better news in the marathon though that saw some very good PB’s.

Also, with the world of Triathlon now in full swing both Andy Ward and Nathan Scott were in action at a variety of events up and down the country shooting for European and world qualification.

Strider of the Month was awarded to Gary Fowler, for an amazing marathon run and, in the process, raising money for the club charity

JUNE

June seemed to be the month of PB’s. Summer running is always more enjoyable and it certainly proved more fruitful as a number of Striders found some PB’s at races that included Ickenham 5, Whipsnade 10k, Luton ParkRun, Run Bedford 10k, St Albans Half and Marston 5k. It seemed that whatever the race or distance then there was a flurry of Strider PB’s for Stuart to read out on club nights. 

Some standout performances were also noticeable.

John Chapman continued to dominate his age group at Corby 5 and Banbury 5 by coming home in 1st V55 in both races. Banbury’s race also saw him move up to 10th V55 in GB. Superb!

Geri Tate took on the infamous “The Wall” race which stretches across the country. Geri completed the 69 mile race in 18 hours and 1 minute. 

June also saw our triathletes achieve their early season goals. Nathan Scott qualified for the World Championships and Andy Ward qualified for the European championships. 

Strider of the Month was awarded to Tony Riley, for racing and collecting most of the Club PBs in V70 category and Daniel Mann, for superb recent running improvements.

JULY

With the Luton AC series high on many people’s priorities it was good to see a solid number of Striders at each of the three events which spanned the month of July, however other races were also represented very well.

The John O’Callghan attracted nineteen striders with 8 PB’s being recorded on the day and a 3rd lady and 1st Vet 40 County award for Liz Rollinson, this performance and a multitude of others secured Liz the SOTM award for July.

While a lot of Striders continued to dedicate their Saturdays mornings to Wardown Park for their 5km run a thought had to be spared for John Ryan who was on the go for 16 hours and 6 minutes whilst he completed the UK Ironman event in Bolton in the middle of the month.

Also, going long in July were Liz Davies, Stewart Read and Kelvin Chadwick. They completed the Fairland’s Valley 50k Challenge. Just the ticket for a long hot summer’s day.

The final act of July was also my favourite as a captain. The Spartans valley relay. Again, this always proves a great team event and this year surpassed all expectation and we fielded four men’s teams and two ladies teams. The Vets team and one of the ladies teams doing the best on the day with 2nd places in their categories.

AUGUST

After the excitement of July came a lull in August. Perhaps everyone was enjoying the glorious summer sunshine? Or, perhaps not. Just a well-earned break.

That said there were still good turnouts each Saturday for a variety of ParkRuns. A number of Striders attended the reportedly pan flat Bearbrook 10km which Gez assured us all was a guaranteed PB. Ten striders ran and no striders left with a PB. Never take horse racing tips from Gez!

Of course there was also the annual running of the Alf Brown handicap race. The event always draws good numbers and this year was no different. Congratulations to Rudi Bartlett who won the event. We would like to offer our thanks to Mark Sains for organising the handicaps and to everyone else who assisted in this successful event.

Strider of the month went to Willie Ellingham for his unending energy, his smile and his ability to make newcomers to the club feel welcome. It’s great to see Willie enjoying his running, I think we are all guilty of taking racing far too seriously. Perhaps we could all learn to smile during a race – I have heard it makes you faster!

SEPTEMBER

With summer coming to an end and autumn once again quickly upon us the weekly ParkRun continued to be a staple in everybody’s running diet.

Amongst those that veered away from the local ParkRun in September were some that certainly did it in style and therefore I feel deserve a special mention.

Miriam, Liz, Linda and Sarah crushed the St Albans Stampede. The 12 hour event saw them cover 92 combined miles in 11 hours 33minutes.

Paul Keech and Graham Busch travelled to the spectacular Jungfrau Marathon. If you haven’t heard of it, google it. I assure you, you will be impressed.

Nathan Scott secured a global ranking of 33rd in the ITU World Triathlon Championships in Chicago. 

SOTM as always was a tough decision so the honours were shared between Lorraine Webb for a superb half marathon performance and Linda Scanlan for a speedy 5km PB.

OCTOBER

Lots of racing in October as the summer heat dies away and many PB’s were obtained. In fact I think it’s the most PB’s in a calendar month. Perhaps the secretary (new or old) could assist on finding the facts on that one?

With events such as Standalone 10km, Willow 10km, Henlow 10 miler, The great eastern half, Herts 10km, the Ampthill trophy, Amsterdam marathon, Yorkshire marathon, Leicester marathon, Bournemouth marathon and the Luton half marathon it’s no wonder so many PB’s were bagged. 

October also saw the start of the much anticipated cross country season. Event #1 took place in Wellingborough and is remembered as “the one with the water jumps”. The Men’s team finished in 8th position and the ladies finished in 10th meaning a 9th place league position after event one.

October also saw the 25th running of the Luton Parkrun, and to celebrate we had over 40 striders in attendance either running, supporting or volunteering. 

Final thoughts – As captain I have had a unique opportunity to share in every single one of your running journeys this year I have felt happiness and a sense of pride as each of you have achieved something wonderful, something you have fought hard for, something that you thought was impossible and of course we have seen those PB’s come, go and come again. I have also been with you in the lows as some of you have suffered from illness, injury, training frustrations and personal loss. It has been a roller coaster of a year but I feel that we as a club have grown stronger. We are more of a team, a club and a family and I think that is something this club can never ever lose. I have also had the joy of seeing new members come, stay at the club and grow under the support of so many of you in the club. 

Another Strider summed it up perfectly at the first XC event of this season. I won’t reveal who said it but having finished our race we were the only team to go back and support our runners still out on the course he simply said “This is why I love being a Strider”. Let’s continue that into the next year and beyond and ensure we show others why we love being a Strider.

I’d like to finish with some thankyous. Firstly to our club physio Martyn Mitchell for another year of listening to our physical woes and putting us back on the road to recovery. Secondly to our committee for ensuring the seamlessly smooth running of our club. And finally to you guys, to each other. For being there for each other, for your suggestions in the suggestion box and for being a wonderful club to belong to. So give yourself a well-earned round of applause.

Thank you.
7. Charity

The Striders’ nominated charity for 2014/15 was the Alzheimer’s Society, which was represented by Mr M Shaw. Mr Shaw explained how the society provided both a research role into dementia and its cure, and a support role for those affected by dementia (directly and through their loved ones). Mr Shaw spoke about the activities that the society provides such as the “Sing for the Brain” events and how the society also provides dementia support workers. Mr Shaw thanked the club for the final amount raised by the Stopsley Striders: £2,000, with an additional thank you to G Fowler who also raised approximately £1900.
Striders Charity 2015/16
There was 1 nomination for the Striders charity for 2015/16:

Linda Scanlan nominated Signposts. Linda explained how Signposts has been a Luton based charity for 30 years. Signposts primarily supports the homeless, helping them back into independent living with the help of 6 housing projects, emergency accommodation and support workers to help people deal with the original issues that forced them into homelessness. Additionally, “Team SP” helps with many activities in the general community, examples being at the fireworks, the carnival, the HM and so on.
A majority of those present voted for the Stopsley Striders charity of 2015/16: Signposts
8. Vice President 

Dave Debnam and Dave Young were elected as Vice Presidents at the 2005 AGM, with Tony Green elected in 2010 and Chris Mclaren elected in 2011.
Dave Young has stepped back from running and is no longer a member of Striders. The committee wished to thank D Young for all his time and support over the years, and wish him good fortune in the future.

The committee propose the other Vice Presidents for re-election to these positions, and additionally proposed Bill Barrett and Karen Ashby due to their experience in running and for the efforts that have been put back into the club.

No objections were raised from floor, and with a unanimous show of hands, Dave Debnam, Tony Green, Chris Mclaren, Bill Barrett and Karen Ashby are elected as Vice Presidents for 2015/16
9. Election of New Committee

There were 2 nominations for Mens Captain (Paul Davies and Ashley Philpott), with the other 4 officers nominated unopposed. The positions were voted for by voting sheet:
Committee for 2015/16:

Chairman:


Nathan Scott
Secretary:


Andy Reid
Treasurer:


Chris Green
Mens Captain:

Paul Davies
Ladies Captain:

Lorraine Webb
Committee members:
Dave Debnam
Andy Ward
Thom Darby
Zena Ellis
Ashley Philpott
Miriam Linforth
10. Miscellaneous

There were no miscellaneous items.
Close of Meeting

There being no other business the meeting closed at 8:35 p.m.
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